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Our Mission, 
Vision, Values

Our Mission

Live God’s Love in the World

Our Vision

To be a vibrant urban church centered in 
enthusiastic and inspirational worship, grace-
filled service, and rich opportunities for spiritual 
growth.

Our Core Values

We are attentive to God’s word, prayerfully 
discerning God’s will to do God’s work with 
grace, in trust, by faith, through action.
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From the Council 
President

My first meeting on the St. John’s Church Council was in January 2010. I’ll 
never forget it. We had an opportunity to purchase a property adjacent 
to the church, but we were struggling to pay off a major debt from the 
renovation of our church sanctuary. It was a tough vote, but the council 
recommended the purchase to the congregation. After two hours of dis-
cussion about the challenges and opportunities, the annual congrega-
tional meeting voted overwhelmingly: Yes!
That was a moving demonstration for me about the deep sense of mis-
sion at St John’s. Since then, I have often seen this congregation choose 
the bold path over a modest one; make a generous commitment instead 
of a polite gesture or act, together, as a community inspired by the amaz-
ing opportunity to live God’s love in the world. You have inspired me. 
Serving on the council has been one of the most meaningful opportuni-
ties of my life. 
This month, I leave the council after serving for six years. In addition to 
the property purchase and the debt payments, we have called three pas-
tors, recruited talented staff, spread our word to new communities in mid-
town and shared our assistance to broader populations in need of food 
and housing. 
It was a lot of work. And it was only possible because of your impressive 
generosity and commitment. Our Living Stones campaign -- to pay down 
more than $2 million of debt from our sanctuary renovation by 2017 -- 
seemed extraordinarily ambitious. It’s truly humbling to say today that we 
will reach that goal this year on schedule. To me, it’s a vivid demonstration 
about the value of this church to so many of our lives and the solid foun-
dation that will assure St John’s moves forward.
The good news is that I feel like I’m leaving just as the best part is begin-
ning. This year is a remarkable celebration for St John’s. We will end our 
debt, mark the 500th anniversary of the Reformation and celebrate our 
sesquicentennial with a generational gift that will add four new stained 
glass windows to our beautiful and historic collection. 
I take it as God’s gift that my last vote on the council will be to sell a prop-
erty for St John’s. Thanks to the congregation at the former First English 
Lutheran Church, we have been blessed with the opportunity to pass this 
property in Oak Park to City Church, a new and growing worship com-
munity. Instead of a possible housing development, I hope we will help 
spread the word of God in Oak Park and nurture a new relationship with 
a young and growing congregation. I look forward to our final decision 
about this property at our annual congregational meeting in January.
Today, that property we purchased in 2010 is worth far more than we 
paid. It was a pawn shop when we bought it, and today it is a restau-
rant that trains the homeless clients from the St John’s Program for Real 
Change. Even more important, it reflects a church that truly lives God’s 
love in the world.

David Lesher
Church Council President

Church
Council

Terms ending in Jan. 2017
•	 Gywnnae Byrd (Vice 

President)
•	 Lisa Gardnier
•	 David Lesher (President)
•	 Dean Petersen
•	 Karen Ross

Terms ending in Jan. 2018
•	 Lisa Berg (Secretary)
•	 Peter Brostrom
•	 Charlaine Hamilton
•	 Karen Harris
•	 Vicki Ibarra
•	 Nick Zylstra
•	 Ted Norris (Treasurer)
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From the Senior 
Pastor

Confession time (probably not a great way for a Pastor to start a congre-
gational annual report, but now I have your attention)! Five years ago, 
I did not know what “Sesquicentennial” meant. Honestly, I didn’t even 
know it was a word! But boy does it ever occupy my thoughts and prayers 
now!

The calendar turning 2017 means our Sesquicentennial year has arrived. 
St. John’s has reached its 150th birthday, an important year in our history, 
and an important year in our lives. Unlike many institutions our age, we 
are not limping into this big anniversary. We thrived in this last decade as 
many other Christian congregations in our country languished. We expe-
rienced sustained growth, property restoration and acquisition, a thriving 
discipleship/new member process (Luminaria), and increased personal 
and financial investment in the life of our congregation. Over the last four 
years we’ve seen a massive reduction in debt. Our mission makes sense 
to us, “To Live God’s Love in the World,” and it does not appear that the 
world’s need for love (in very specific action on our part) is decreasing any 
time soon.

We have a lot of celebrating to do in 2017. A letter to members and 
friends outlining all our Sesquicentennial events was mailed a few months 
back. There are many highlights to come, but at the top of the list for 
me are two things: a visit by the Presiding Bishop of the ELCA, Elizabeth 
Eaton, from August 5-6, and the celebration on Christ the King Sunday, 
November 26, which is the Sunday after Thanksgiving. On Christ the King 
Sunday we will observe our 150th anniversary and, hopefully, pay off the 
sanctuary restoration debt and “burn the mortgage” assuming we suc-
ceed in fulfilling our Living Stones pledges.

2016 was an important year of strategic planning and the stabilization of 
our staffing and programs. Having previously achieved our goal to call 
three pastors, we now needed staff for administrative excellence. In No-
vember, through an almost yearlong call process that converted into a 
lay search, we brought St. John’s member Diane White on board as our 
new Director of Resources & Administration. With a background in col-
lege administration, similar to Ryan Eikenbary who served as our Interim 
Director of Resources & Administration, Diane has hit the ground run-
ning with many gifts in management, resource development and strate-
gic planning. As an extra benefit, Diane is a calm, almost serene, force to 
complement my excitable style. I think we are going to be a great team 
to develop and drive St. John’s ambitious mission into and beyond our 
Sesquicentennial year. 

Diane’s competency with strategic planning will complement the work of 
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Our  
Pastors

Rev. Frank Espegren
Senior Pastor

Director of Missional 
Strategy

Rev. Jon Haug
Associate Pastor

Director of  
Congregational Life

Rev. Leslie Welton
Associate Pastor

Director of Disciple-
ship & Outreach

the 2016 Council Retreat, which sought to give some form to St. John’s 
ambitions through the rest of this decade. A planning culture is starting to 
develop here that will serve us well in the years/decades to come. Thank 
you to St. John’s Member and Community Organizer Ron Dwyer-Voss 
who gave time to lead the Council, the strategic planning-charged Won-
derers’ Task Force, and the St. John’s Directors/Pastors in this important 
work of strategic planning.

We continue in the midst of a significant stewardship work – the shep-
herding of the former First English Lutheran Church campus in Oak Park 
- to its next ministry use. As of the writing this report, although we are 
close to a making a dispositive decision, no reportable resolution has so-
lidified. However, I anticipate that action very well may be needed by the 
Congregation to act on the Council’s decision of disposition. The guiding 
principle of the Council’s discernment has been to keep vibrant Christian 
ministry at this location in Oak Park, consistent with St. John’s overall mis-
sion. As you will recall, the congregation last January agreed to receive 
this real property by gift distribution, and the Council continues to work 
hard to discern and implement appropriate steps to take this property, 
and/or the proceeds therefrom, to its next ministry use.

Finally, I wish to announce to the congregation what has been known in 
leadership for some months now. I will be taking a much delayed sabbat-
ical after Easter from April 17-July 17, 2017. After submitting a detailed 
and ambitious grant proposal to the Lilly Endowment for my sabbatical 
through a nationally competitive program Lilly runs for clergy renewal, St. 
John’s has received a grant that substantially underwrites my sabbatical! 
I am excited to set aside time for renewal and believe it will be good for 
my leadership at St. John’s in the years to come. In addition to a two week 
family vacation in Scandinavia, I will research and explore urban congre-
gations engaged in interesting downtown ministry in the American north-
east and northwest. This is in addition to retreats and adventures at Sea 
Ranch, Holden Village, Florida and Sweden. Thank you for making this 
sabbatical available to me through St. John’s excellent employee policies.

A lot is exciting and new for us this year, but some things never change: 
an ambitious budget to meet even more ambitious ministry plans. Our 
desire is to find effective and impactful ways here at home and around 
the world to experience God’s love by coming to the respectful assistance 
of those in need. Our God is calling us to follow, and I hope that like me, 
you are all in to do this labor of love together.

Rev. Frank Espegren
Senior Pastor & Director of Missional Strategy
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Worship 
& Music

Total Worship 
Attendance

25,230 individuals

Average  
Attendance per 
Week

485 individuals

Number of  
Services

224

Worship

181worship
assistants

Altar Guild  Lectors  Greeters

Eucharistic Servers
Ushers  Bulletin Assembly

Baptisms: 21

First Communion: 14

Confirmation: 5
Weddings: 7
Memorial Services: 8
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2016 was a very soulFULL year and brought about many opportunities 
for us to come together and lift up the spirit of Christ in our community, 
our worship and our songs.  

St. John’s continues to be blessed by all those giving their time and 
talents within the various worship related ministries, assisting in making 
worship services flow seamlessly: Luminaria Leaders, Altar Guild, Lec-
tors, Order of St. John, Worship Assistants, Musicians, Hospitality, Ush-
ers and Greeters, Cafe’ Rwanda, Youth Groups and Choirs, Archives, 
Congregational Council, Hospitality, our Volunteers and Librarian; all of 
these contribute to the unique fabric of  our congregation and worship 
life here at St. John’s.  

2016 was a significant year as I continued to expand and develop con-
nections within the greater community through the music we create; 
both at St. John’s and through the Sacramento Gay Men’s Chorus. I am 
delighted with the mutual relationship between St. John’s and SGMC as 
I am often hearing how much parishioners enjoy hearing the group sing 
in our worship services.  

The choirs of St John’s continue to serve with a joyful dedication and 
spirit that  brings joyous song and musical leadership to our worship 
services and special concerts and events. Our 2016 Candles and Carols 
Community Christmas Concert was an amazing testament to commu-
nity partners in action as our choirs, along with guest artists choirs, all 
united in voice and spirit to create a truly inspirational event. 

In looking forward to 2017 there are many significant opportunities for 
us to work together in service and community outreach. Together we 
can foster Christian love to substantiate our own sense of community 
and thereby transform our dreams from thoughts to things! I am look-
ing forward to all the ways in which the Holy Spirit will guide us to fully 
express the magnificence of our unconditional Lord and Savior, Jesus 
Christ.    

Together, let’s raise our voices and make a joyful noise! For truly, God is 
doing great things for us. Join a choir today!  

Singing Joyfully,

Steven Johnson
Director of Worship and Music

The Staff

Steven Johnson
Director of Worship 

and Music

Jae Park
Worship and Music 

Program Coordinator

Ryan Enright
Organist

Barry Moenter
Assistant Organist

Mary Baumbach
Wedding Coordinator

Tim Baumbach
Wedding Coordnator
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Congregational 
Life

47children
participated

in

VBS

60
One

on

nursing The Annual Crab 
Feed Raised

6930

One

$

0
Over

interactions
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Cindy Carroll
Congregational Care 

Coordinator
& Parish Nurse

Susan (Suzi) Carson
Congregational Care 

Coordinator  
& Parish Nurse

I continue to be energized and challenged by the work of Congrega-
tional Life. We had a wonderful Vacation Bible School week with Mt. 
Cross Counselors, Confirmation students enjoyed another summer at 
Shalom Camp. The new Confirmation class is blessed with 23 students, 
and the youth continue to participate in our Order of St. John acolyte 
program long after confirmation.  

The high school youth spent a week in Montana at Flathead Luther-
an Bible Camp bonding, serving and praising God with another youth 
group from Palo Alto. This trip was the final major youth event for Si-
erra Ronning, our faithful and loved Youth Ministry Coordinator. Sierra 
showed and received great love from our youth and families as she 
moved to work for the national office of the ELCA. Jayla Wingard, our 
LEVN intern, finished her time, having helped greatly with our children’s 
ministries and Sunday school programs.  

We made changes to Sunday school this fall, and as a result Jason Pet-
tit, our Children’s and Youth Choir Coordinator, has created a new choir 
for our older youth as he continues to work on growing our music minis-
try and performance opportunities for our youth. Many thanks to all our 
teachers, volunteers, parents, staff and others that help our youth and 
families feel connected at church through our events and programs.

The parish nurses, Cindy Carroll and Suzi Carson, Pastor Frank and I 
meet weekly as a Care Team to discuss, plan and pray for members in 
need of special care or visitation. It is holy work that helps us maintain 
our prayer list and keeps us connected to our community’s needs. Our 
Stephen Ministers and Eucharistic Ministers continue to be faithful in 
their specialized ministries. 

Please pray for God to bring us excellent people to fill the leadership 
roles left open by Sierra and Jayla. In the interim, many folks are step-
ping in to help, and I am so grateful. I live into the hopeful future that 
God has in store for us where the Congregational Life team is fully 
staffed again with a crew that I get to be a part of recruiting.   

Rev. Jon Haug
Associate Pastor

Director of Congregational Life

The Staff

Rev. Jon Haug
Director of  

Congregational Life

Sierra Ronning
Youth Ministry  

Coordinator
Through Sept. 2016

Jayla Wingard
Children’s Ministry 

Coordinator
Through Jul. 2016

Jason Pettit
Youth & Children’s 
Choir Coordinator



10  |  St. John’s Lutheran Church | 2016 Annual Report

Discipleship & 
Outreach

100
distributed

Pairs of
Hats, Socks, 

Gloves

Weeks
hosting

Family Promise:

4

1 SafeGround
Nights of8

50
bags of

collected in
garbage

midtown
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The StaffEvery time we gather we are committed to growing as disciples of Je-
sus. Whether in worship, Sunday school, craft night, community meals, 
outreach or simply meeting to pray for one another, we are reminded 
that discipleship does not happen on our own. This community of faith 
is a place that nurtures our spirits, challenges our hearts and emboldens 
us in the power of the Holy Spirit to go into the world as witnesses to 
the love of God in Christ Jesus. 

Over the past year we have gathered in many ways. Adult education 
on Sunday mornings continues to be a lively gathering, bravely delv-
ing into scripture and theological topics. This past year we looked at 
Romans, Hosea, Amos and a bold group of 60 readers went cover to 
cover in the Bible in 90 Days! We also looked at the Lord’s prayer and 
Apostles’ Creed as well as Luther, Calvin and American evangelicalism. 
Good learning for all of us! 

Luminaria brought 40 new folks into the life of the church and continues 
to be one of the best assets for discipleship at St. John’s, connecting 
members and newcomers to the variety of ministries inside and out-
side our doors. Adult forums introduced the congregation to many of 
our ministry partners, including Safe Ground, Family Promise, Central 
Downtown Food Basket, Habitat for Humanity and Saint John’s Pro-
gram for Real Change. 

Our giving at Lent and Advent reflected an outward focus as we sup-
ported the Habitat for Humanity Build for Unity project as well as the 
work of ELCA world hunger. Thank you for your prayerful generosity 
and involvement in these projects. As I write this, our food closet is fill-
ing up to assist our neighbors in need, and the walls are being raised on 
two homes on Neal Road that will house families in safety. What could 
be a better way to end the year?

Outreach saw many of our members handing out safety lights and en-
gaging in conversation at the Pride parade and festival in June. Many 
hands cooked and served nearly 600 hundred meals at Easter and 
Thanksgiving, not to mention the suppers and breakfasts that feed our 
Pilgrimage guests twice a month. God’s Work: Our Hands Sunday in 
September brought us together as we baked and delivered goodies 
to our community first responders. Trash pickups in midtown, planting, 
helping one another with moves and chores, giving rides, volunteering 
with publications, ushers, greeters - these are just a few of the ways you 
all reach out to the community around us to invite others into the love 
we share here at St. John’s in Jesus. Thank you for a great year and let’s 
be bold to share in the new one. It’s a blessing to gather with you!

Rev. Leslie Welton
Associate Pastor

Director of Discipleship  
& Outreach

Rev. Leslie Welton
Director of  

Discipleship &  
Outreach

Jayla Wingard
Administrative  
Assistant for  

Outreach
Through Jul. 2016
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Resources &  
Administration

Living Stones | Capital Campaign

Total Pledges Received:

$436,235
2016 Notable Contributions

Habitat for Humanity: $15,162
ELCA World Hunger: $27,796
Downtown Food Basket: $8,974

$208,880
total amount of 

benevolence

Enough...
2016 General Fund

2017 General Fund

Total Number of Pledges: 287
Envelope Pledges: $1,001,729

Envelope Pledges: $975,914
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Diane White
Director of  

Resources &  
Administration
Hired Nov. 2016

There were exciting changes in Resources and Administration in 2016.  
Interim Director, Ryan Eikenberry, who pursued many initiatives while 
streamlining our processes, left in November to become the pastor of 
Zion Lutheran Church in Stockton. Diane White, the new Director of 
Resources & Administration, comes to us from a collegiate background 
with both classroom and administrative experience. Our bookkeeper, 
Carrie Wagner, is a knowledgeable, “take-charge” person whose many 
talents have helped us improve our business processes.

Ted Norris continued to serve as Treasurer and has remarked that he is 
honored and blessed to continue serving this faithful congregation. We 
are similarly blessed to have such a dedicated servant of God guiding 
us in our stewardship of precious resources.

Rachel Marie Paquin continued to bless us with her considerable tech-
nological and organizational abilities. Steve Russell and the property 
staff made great strides in maintaining and improving our beautiful fa-
cilities and grounds. We appreciate the skills and dedication of these 
individuals who serve St. John’s.

Our members’ generosity has positioned us to close 2016 with a small 
surplus and “be in the black.” With continued faithful giving on Living 
Stones pledges we should be able to “burn the mortgage” next fall.  
The sesquicentennial windows campaign has accumulated pledges to 
purchase and install new stained glass windows.  

2017 will be a very busy year filled with challenges, but those trials are 
opportunities for us to collaborate with each other and with others in 
our community as we live God’s love in the world.

Diane White
Director of Resources & Administration

And

Ted Norris
Church Council Treasurer

The Staff
Ryan Eikenbary

Interim Director of  
Resources &  

Administration
Through Nov. 2016

Rachel Marie Paquin
Communications  

Specialist

Trish Russell
Administrative  
Assistant for  

Reception & Pastoral 
Support

Through Dec. 2016

Carrie Wagner
Bookkeeper

Steve Russell
Property Manager

Raised at least$110,000for the 
windows fund
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2017 Proposed 
Ministry Plan
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2016 Statement   
of Income
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2016 Statement of 
Financial Position
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